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Dear Mr Aird

We are writing in response to the Ministry of Education call for written submissions concerning the proposed revisions to the Education Act and Rules.  Our submission is on the subject of corporal punishment.

NOPCAN is firmly in support of the Ministry of Education’s move to explicitly prohibit corporal punishment in all schools in Belize through the Education Act 2008, and urges full legal reform without further delay, to ensure that all children in all schools in Belize are indeed fully protected from all forms of corporal punishment.

The organization has been working tirelessly for 17 years to increase public and professional awareness and understanding of children’s rights as laid out in the Convention on the Rights of the Child, and to make a reality the right of every child to live a life free of all forms of abuse and neglect, including all forms of violence.  Ten years ago, NOPCAN welcomed the move by the Ministry of Education to remove corporal punishment from the Education Rules, which failed under pressure from teachers to retain it.  It was clear that the Education Rules 2000 on corporal punishment were an attempt to limit indiscriminate corporal punishment of children in schools.   As a result, ten years ago, NOPCAN made discussion of positive discipline a reality by holding its first national teachers’ conference on the subject in Belmopan, with the support of the Ministry of Education. One hundred teachers spent two days developing ideas and methodologies, which were published in the expectation of being used as a valuable resource by the Ministry of Education. In 2005, NOPCAN contributed to the UN Global Study on Violence against Children, and over the last ?? years has carried out positive discipline training with Principals and teachers in (how many??) schools countrywide. 

There are some particular areas we wish to address in support of this long over due reform:

Children have the right to legal protection from all forms of corporal punishment

· Nearly 20 years ago, Belize, as a member of the United Nations, was justifiably proud to be the fifth country in the world to ratify, and help bring into force, the Convention on the Rights of the Child, accepting the legal obligation to protect children from all forms of violence. The UN Committee on the Rights of the Child has systematically urged Belize to abolish corporal punishment
.

· The UN Human Rights Council, Committee against Torture, Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, and Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women all require states to explicitly prohibit corporal punishment of children.

· Belize is a member of the Organization of American States (OAS). In March 2009, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights confirmed the obligations of Member States of the OAS to prohibit and eliminate all corporal punishment of children. 

· All members of the human race have all human rights. All people have the right to respect for their dignity and physical integrity and the right to equal protection under the law – children are people too. 

· Governments have an absolute human rights obligation; politicians must lead, not follow, public opinion.

Children have the right to not be discriminated against

Corporal punishment is both cause and effect of discrimination against children - against the  smallest and most fragile members of society in general, and against vulnerable and minority children in particular.  Corporal punishment discriminates against children because adults are protected by law from such violence and children are not; it depends on the school, the principal, the teacher, their personal opinions and level of uptodate professional training; it depends on the teacher's personal opinion of the child; the colour of the child's skin; the language the child speaks; the child's family’s origins, socio-economic status, political associations, religion; how the teacher views the child's parents; the gender of the child; how many mistakes the child makes; what the child says or doesn't say; how the teacher feels on that particular day, and more.

NOPCAN notes the absence of children’s voices from the debate and at the public national consultation meetings and regrets the lack of participation of the victims of violence in the discussion of this key reform on their behalf. The voices being heard at the public meetings are those of adults, including perpetrators of the violence the Mnistry is seeking to prohibit.

Hitting children is a lesson in bad behaviour.  

Hitting hurts children and their development as aware, self-disciplined, responsible members of families and society in many different and often hidden ways.   The death of the toddler who has just died in Orange Walk at the hands of his caregiver is yet another terrifying example of the fatal results of legalized violence against children.  The recent case of a son holding down his mother to help his father who was beating her, is a chilling example of how the lesson that violence is acceptable can result in violence against women.  Hitting children teaches children that adults find it acceptable to use violence to sort out problems or conflicts, that it is legitimate to hit in anger and frustration. That is learning that lasts a lifetime, as is evident from the widespread opposition amongst adults to the prohibition of corporal punishment in schools.

Discipline problems are different to discipline solutions

Violence against children is destructive.  Beating and humiliating learners is violence which all too often begets violence.  Children’s behaviour does not necessitate a violent response.  Real, non-violent discipline grows from understanding, mutual respect and tolerance and is recognised as fundamentally important in a healthy childhood.  

Times change and societies become more mature.  Adults have responsibility to take action to end the legality and social acceptance of violence against children, just as societies have moved to end the acceptance of violence against women.    

Many teachers and other staff are under stress from overcrowding and lack of resources. Many teachers say that prohibiting corporal punishment under these conditions would simply add to the stress.  This argument is a tacit admission of an obvious truth that corporal punishment is often an outlet for adults’ anger and stress rather than an attempt to educate children.  Children’s protection is unconditional; it cannot wait for improvements in the adult world.  

Learning to live together is a key UNESCO pillar of education and a key plank of the National Curriculum, and the inference is that the learning is to live together peacefully.   Those who claim that corporal punishment is necessary to teach children respect and discipline have been socialized over generations to confuse discipline with punishment and respect with fear.  It is time for Belize to no longer cling to this inheritance from the era of slavery and colonial masters.  It is time for the brutality of those despots and tyrants of the past to become a thing of the past. 

Legal prohibition of corporal punishment is essential

The current limitations on the use of corporal punishment (para 141, Education Rules 2000) were an attempt to protect children from indiscriminate corporal punishment. They are believed and experienced to have been widely ignored by teachers, and generally neither monitored nor enforced by managers nor the Ministry of Education, in a continuing culture of impunity.  Many children have for nine years been victims of the failure of an attempt to protect them.  Yet there are more and more teachers who complete their professional teacher education qualifications based on no corporal punishment, there are more and more schools and teachers in Belize who already do not use corporal punishment, there are more and more parents who do not wish others to hit their children.  As long as the law authorizes corporal punishment in schools, teachers will see it as a legitimate way to deal with school discipline. With legal prohibition and more and ongoing professional training for everyone in the education sector, ignorance can no longer be used as an excuse.

NOPCAN welcomes the clear references in the draft revision of the Education Act to the definitions in international human rights law as contained in the Convention on the Rights of the Child.  NOPCAN welcomes the clear references in the draft revision of the Education Act to the definitions in international human rights law as contained in the Convention on the Rights of the Child.  One source of impeccable credibility in the fight to eliminate all forms of violence against children and from whom stakeholders around the world obtain legal advice is the Global Initiative to End All Corporal Punishment of Children. The Global Initiative has reminded us by way of recommendations of some amendments
 to the draft revision of the Education Act concerning corporal punishment, that: one - to separate corporal and psychological punishment to fully reflect the CRC phraseology, because there are forms of psychological punishment which are not also corporal/physical; two  – to more fully reflect Belize laws in this legal prohibition of corporal punishment.

Rights-based approach

NOPCAN recommends adopting a rights-based approach as the framework for ensuring every school in Belize becomes a child-friendly school.  A whole school approach and a rights-based approach can effectively equip all adults – including managers, principals, teachers, staff – with the motivation and skills to create schools where all, and especially children, are free from all forms of violence.  A rights-based approach underpins children’s positive learning for life.  NOPCAN stands ready to assist the Ministry of Education by providing appropriate training to this end. 

NOPCAN reiterates its call on the Ministry of Education to fulfil the responsibility it has held for nearly 20 years to enact legal reform to fully protect children from corporal punishment.

Yours sincerely

Denbigh Yorke

Executive Director

�	 See Appendix 1


�	  See Attachment 2







